


Technical Advisory Committee	Item 5.A
March 15, 2018
Summary Minutes

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting of the Technical Advisory Committee was called to order at 9:35 a.m. by Past Chair Gary Nordquist at WRCOG’s office, Citrus Conference Room.

2. ROLL CALL

Members present:

Bonnie Johnson, City of Calimesa
Aaron Palmer, City of Canyon Lake
Michele Nissen, City of Eastvale
Gary Thompson, City of Jurupa Valley
Grant Yates, City of Lake Elsinore
Tom DeSantis, City of Moreno Valley
Kim Summers, City of Murrieta
Andy Okoro, City of Norco
Clara Miramontes, City of Perris
Alex Nguyen, City of Riverside
Aaron Adams, City of Temecula
Gary Nordquist, City of Wildomar
Craig Miller, Western Municipal Water District
Floyd Velasquez, Morongo Band of Mission Indians

Staff present:

Steve DeBaun, Legal Counsel
Ernie Reyna, Chief Financial Officer
Barbara Spoonhour, Director of Community Choice Aggregation
Jennifer Ward, Director of Government Relations
Casey Dailey, Director of Energy and Environmental Programs
Christopher Tzeng, Program Manager
Daniel Ramirez-Cornejo, Senior Analyst
Cynthia Mejia, Staff Analyst
Dolores Sanchez Badillo, Staff Analyst
Kyle Rodriguez, Staff Analyst
Anthony Segura, Staff Analyst
Amber Bolden, Public Service Fellow
Suzy Nelson, Administrative Assistant
Janis Leonard, Administrative Services Manager
 
Guests present:

David Dazlich, Building Industry Association
Raul Arevalo, City of Corona
Nelson Nelson, City of Corona
Kristen Jensen, City of Hemet
Yolanda Macalalad, City of Menifee
Moises Lopez, City of Riverside
Edwin Quinonez, Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District
Daniel Wong, South Coast Air Quality Management District


3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Gary Thompson, City of Jurupa Valley, led the members and guests in the Pledge of Allegiance.

4. PUBLIC COMMENTS

Daniel Wong, South Coast Air Quality Management District (AQMD), announced that AQMD is holding a meeting in two weeks on AB 617 and AB 134.  

5. MINUTES 

A. Summary Minutes from the January 18, 2018, Technical Advisory Committee Meeting are Available for Consideration.

	Action:	1.	Approved Summary Minutes from the January 18, 2018, Technical Advisory Committee meeting.

(Jurupa Valley / Temecula) 15 yes; 0 no; 0 abstention.  Item 5.A was approved by a unanimous vote of those members present.  The Cities of Banning, Corona, Hemet, Menifee, and San Jacinto, the County of Riverside, the Eastern Municipal Water District, and the March JPA were not present.

6. CONSENT CALENDAR   (Temecula / Murrieta) 15 yes; 0 no; 0 abstention.  Items 6.A through 6.H were approved by a unanimous vote of those members present.  The Cities of Banning, Corona, Hemet, Menifee, and San Jacinto, the County of Riverside, the Eastern Municipal Water District, and the March JPA were not present.

A. Finance Department Activities Update

	Action:	1.	Received and filed.

B. WRCOG Committees and Agency Activities Update

	Action:	1.	Received and filed.

C. Western Community Energy Activities Update

	Action:	1.	Received and filed.

D.	International City / County Management Association Activities Update

	Action:	1.	Received and filed.

E.	Experience Regional Innovation Center Feasibility Analysis Update

	Action:	1.	Received and filed.

F.	PACE Programs Activities Update

Action:	1.	Received and filed.

G.	Potential Full Consolidation of RCHCA Staff and Operations with WRCOG

	Action:	1.	Received and filed.




H.	Continued Membership of the Riverside County Superintendent of Schools on WRCOG

	Action:	1.	Recommended that the Executive Committee approve a one-year extension to the MOU between WRCOG and the Riverside County Superintendent of Schools for the Superintendent to serve as an ex-officio member of the Executive Committee.

7. REPORTS / DISCUSSION  

A.	Alternative Compliance Program Activities Update

Christopher Tzeng reported that new regulations have required Regional Water Quality Control Boards (RWQCB) to update their Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) Permits for new development.  The Alternative Compliance Program (ACP) is a mechanism WQCBs can use for these updates.

A working group was convened approximately 20 months ago, consisting of volunteers from member jurisdictions, representatives from the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (Flood Control), and a team of consultants, to develop the ACP.

The ACP utilizes off-site facilities to address storm water issues for projects such as regional capture basins, stream improvements, and habitat improvements, and the like.  This subregion is unique in that is lies within three RWQCB regions.  Each region has its own Permit.

Efforts have been focused on the San Diego region, since that Permit is live.  Potential programs have been evaluated, key policies have been discussed, as well as legal and technical elements.  It was determined that Flood Control has many projects which would generate credits for an ACP.

Credits would be utilized by public and private projects which could not meet onsite treatment requirements.

As WRCOG is experienced in administering large scale programs, this Agency could administer an ACP.  Staff is working with staff from Flood Control and the Santa Ana Watershed Project Authority to identify potential projects.

Over the next several months, WRCOG will be working on a guidance manual for the southwest region.  Some jurisdictions within San Diego County are also creating similar programs, and WRCOG will be reaching out to them to discuss ways to approach the WQCBs. 

Action:	1.	Received and filed.


B.	Santa Ana Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) Permit Compliance Program Update

Edwin Quinonez reported that since storm water discharges are collected and conveyed by storm drain systems, these are considered pollutants under the MS4 Permit Compliance Program.

There are three MS4 Permits in place, regulated by different Regional Water Quality Control Boards (RWQCBs); the Santa Ana Board, Colorado Board, and the San Diego Board.  Each Board has its own Permit requirements.  The MS4 Permits in this subregion were established in the 90s.  Permits have been renewed on five to six year terms, with regulatory requirements escalating with each renewal.

Water body specific programs include addressing excess nutrients in Lake Elsinore and Canyon Lake, as well as the Santa Margarita region.  Nutrients are a big concern and come from pesticides, pet waste, and detergents, to name a few.  These nutrients create algae blooms in the lakes, which deplete the oxygen and cause significant impacts on fish.

Bacteria is another pollutant of concern.  A Comprehensive Bacteria Reduction Plan has been implemented for the Santa Ana River.  Other efforts include the ACP, which will develop a storm water credit trading program.

The Santa Ana Permit expired in 2015 and has been delayed due to unfunded, mandated test claims.  In discussion with that region’s WQCB, the delay will continue until the test claims have been resolved.

The Colorado and San Diego Permits are due to expire summer 2018; applications for renewal have already been submitted.

Activities affecting the Santa Ana region include periodic audits to determine compliance and the WQCB’s delay in determining how affective the Comprehensive Bacteria Reduction Plan is working.  Given that this Plan was implemented approximately five years ago, Flood Control feels that it has made significant progress.

A hot issue in storm water is trash management regulations, which prohibit the discharge of trash into streams.  The State is requiring each municipality to implement one of two tracks.  The first track would retrofit each storm drain catch basin with trash capture devices.  The second track would include retrofitting, as well as creating strategies and programs to address trash.  Both tracks have a compliance schedule of 10 years.

Municipalities are arguing that some programs imposed by the state are creating additional costs, and should therefore be reimbursed.  Throughout the state, 16 claims have been filed, 14 of which have to do with storm water permits.

These test claims are moving slowly through the courts.  Hopefully the courts will rule in our favor and reduce the level of requirements being implemented by the RWQCBs.

Past Chair Nordquist asked if Flood Control is providing retrofitting of storm basins and maintenance of the filtration system.

Mr. Quinonez responded that these costs are falling to the jurisdictions at this time. 

Yolanda Macalalad asked if there has been any discussion with the RWQCBs regarding basins for new developments as qualifying trash capture mechanisms.

Mr. Quinonez responded that Flood Control has not had those discussions.

Committee member Alex Nguyen indicated that the trash amendment can be costly, and asked if WRCOG would consider working with Flood Control to take a subregional approach.

Mr. Quinonez responded that that is a possibility.

Action:	1.	Received and filed.


C.	Regional Streetlight Program Activities Update

Tyler Masters reported that during the month of February, applications for seven additional cities were submitted to the California Public Utilities Commission for final approval.  By second quarter 2018, it is anticipated that nearly every jurisdiction will begin the transition of acquiring their own streetlights.  A recommendation of General Electric and its local distributor, California Electric Supply, are being presented to the Executive Committee for approval of the lights to be used to retrofit streetlights.

Financial estimates have come in under projections.  The interest rate, however, will increase by a small amount to approximately 5.5%.  The 20-year subregional savings hovers around $60M, ranging between $2M to $11M per jurisdiction.

A Program Participation Package has been developed which includes all of the moving pieces for the Program.

Next steps include negotiation of retrofitting contracts, followed by execution thereof, in the coming months.

Action:	1.	Received and filed.


D.	Public Service Fellowship Activities Update

Cynthia Mejia reported that the Fellowship Program is in its last month of Round II.  Over the last eight to nine months, Fellows have attended networking and training sessions and have heard from a number of speakers.  To staff’s knowledge to date, three Fellows have been hired within their host agencies; three have been hired outside of their host jurisdictions but within the WRCOG subregion; and two Fellows have been accepted into prestigious Graduate Programs.  A completion ceremony for this round of Fellows is calendared for April 19, 2018.

This partnership has been extended to Cal State San Bernardino; students from this location will enter the Program in Round III, which will run from June 2018 through March 2019.  Interest forms for this next round have been distributed to member jurisdictions.

Due to projected revenue declines, instead of providing a Fellow for each member jurisdiction for the next two years, staff is considering decreasing the number of Fellows from 25 per year to 14 or 15 per year, alternating jurisdictions each year.

Past Chair Gary Nordquist asked if there is any consideration in bringing Cal State San Marcos into the Program.

Ms. Mejia responded that staff will look into that.

Action:	1.	Received and filed.


E.	BEYOND Program Update and Project Spotlight – Cancer Treatment Task Force

Amber Bolden reported that the BEYOND Program helps to fund local community projects which center around sustainability and economic development.  

Five member jurisdictions pooled their CORE and Health BEYOND funding in order to support the Cancer Treatment Task Force.

The Task Force determined that residents were leaving the area to obtain premier cancer treatment / care.  The Loma Linda hospital in the City of Murrieta received accreditation from the American College of Surgeons for being a quality care location, the first in this subregion.



Committee member Aaron Adams thanked those jurisdictions which participated in the Task Force.  There are still a few items the Task Force has to work on collectively as a region.

Action:	1.	Received and filed.


8. REPORT FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Barbara Spoonhour reported that the Western Community Energy website will be launched in early April.  A public engagement workshop, Gov 2.0, is scheduled for March 20, 2018.  Steve Forbes will be the keynote speaker at this year’s General Assembly on June 21, 2018.

9. ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

There were no items for future agendas.

10. GENERAL ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no general announcements.

11. NEXT MEETING	The next regular Technical Advisory Committee meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 19, 2018, at 9:30 a.m., at WRCOG’s office located at 3390 University Avenue, Suite 450, Riverside. 

12. ADJOURNMENT	The meeting of the Technical Advisory Committee adjourned at 10:20 a.m.
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